
REPORT ON  
PHILANTHROPY

2019–2020





ONE CONNECTION 
AT A TIME 

The mission of Alice Peck Day 
Memorial Hospital is to improve 
the health and wellbeing of 
our community. We value 
partnership, kindness, and 
service to our patients, and we 
believe the path to achieving 
our mission lies in making one 
personal connection at a time. 
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Dear Friends,

Like many hospitals, we’ve been amazed by the 
generosity the Upper Valley has shown to our entire 
health care team during the COVID-19 pandemic. 

We are incredibly grateful for the gifts of masks, 
food, additional PPE, and money, which came from 
donors like you. 

This year, we want to thank you for that support by 
celebrating the dedication and generosity of our 
donors. 

Let’s start at the beginning. As many of you know, 
Mrs. Alice Peck Day gave the community her home 
to make this hospital. A fifth-generation resident of 
Lebanon with no immediate heirs, upon her death 
in 1929, she challenged the town to raise enough 
funds to turn her family home into a “cottage” 
hospital. If her neighbors could band together to 
make that happen, her homestead would then 
become the property of the town.



Despite the economic challenges presented by the Great Depression, residents of the Upper 
Valley rallied to raise the needed funding, which, in turn, allowed APD to open its doors on 
February 1, 1932. 

I had the honor of meeting some of Alice’s descendants about a year ago, and they were struck by 
how the simple gift of a family home evolved into a 40-acre campus with a robust hospital, Multi-
Specialty Clinic, and two senior living communities.  

Philanthropy continues to be an important part of APD. Over the past five years, donors like you 
have helped increase total giving from $358,705 in 2015 to $773,277 in 2020. This report shines a 
spotlight on some of the generous people who have helped APD stay strong this past year. 

Looking ahead, we believe philanthropy is critical to the success of APD’s future. We must 
modernize our facilities so that our clinical setting matches the quality of the care we deliver. We 
must also support our strategic objectives to positively impact the social determinants of health in 
our community and to preserve and strengthen our unique culture of caring.

With your help and support, we will advance these objectives and ensure that APD’s ability to meet 
its mission of improving the health and wellbeing of the community remains strong. 

With appreciation for your kindness and generosity,

Susan E. Mooney, MD, MS, FACOG  
President and CEO
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Board of Trustees

Alice Peck Day Memorial Hospital relies on the support and skills of our Board of Trustees to ensure 
the oversight of the hospital. We are grateful to these dedicated individuals who gave of their time 
and talents to serve our community in 2019-20.

OFFICERS

Greg W. Lange, Chair 
Marisa D. Devlin, Vice Chair 
Brett C. Peltzer, Treasurer 
Michael F. Long, Secretary

TRUSTEES

Clayton R. Adams
George T. Blike, MD

Kyle D. Fisher
Patrick F. Jordan III, MBA

Tina E. Naimie
Brenan (Ben) Riehl
Scott W. Rodi, MD
John L. Scherding

Jennifer S. Schiffman, MPH
Charles J. Wheelan

TRUSTEES EX-OFFICIO

Susan E. Mooney, MD, MS, FACOG,  
President & CEO

John P. Houde, MD, President, Medical Staff
Michael T. Lynch, MD, Chief Medical Officer

Sara L. Kobylenski, Lifecare Board Chair 
Mary M. Oseid, D-HH CEO Designee

DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Lori ShipulskiMarisa DevlinClay Adams



Senior  
Leadership

Susan E. Mooney  
MD, MS, FACOG 

President and CEO

Michael T. Lynch, MD 
Chief Medical Officer

Todd P. Roberts 
Vice President of Finance

Peter T. Glenshaw
Vice President of  
External Affairs

Kimberly L. Carboneau
Director of  

Human Resources

Dale Collins Vidal, MD, MS
Executive Director,  

Multi-Specialty Clinic 5

Jean Ten Haken  
MSN, RN, CENP 

Chief Operating Officer,  
Vice President and  

Chief Nursing Officer



DONOR PROFILE

Zoe Hathorn Washburn

Zoe has a special connection to 
APD—it is where she was born. 
It’s also where her children were 
born. A graduate of Hanover 
High School, Zoe is now a realtor 
in Hanover at Snyder Donegan 
Real Estate Group and splits her 
time between professional work 
and raising her two children, 
Clara and James, with her 
husband, Murray. 
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Zoe reflects on her experience at APD: 
“�The stories my father used to tell me 

many years ago about my birth at APD 
always resonated with me. The amount of 
personalized attention is what really drew 
me in, so much so that we decided to have 
our first child there even though we were living 
in Connecticut at the time. We coordinated 
things with my Connecticut OB/Gyn and 
drove up to APD about four weeks before my 
due date. It meant that much to me. 

   �I think what differentiates APD is the caring 
feel of the place. I can walk right in from the 
parking lot and see the same faces. I always 
feel that connection; I don’t feel like a 
number. That is why I support APD.”



DONOR PROFILE

The Holleran Family

Deming and Romer Holleran have 
been supporting APD for well over 
30 years, and their daughter, Alexa, is 
now a nurse practitioner at APD. The 
Holleran family believes in making 
their community a better place. 
When the COVID-19 pandemic hit, 
Alexa saw right away its devastating 
financial impact on some of her 
colleagues. Not one to sit back, she 
became the driving force behind 
what is now known as the APD Family 
Fund, which raised over $125,000, in 
large part from APD’s own medical 
staff, to provide financial assistance 
to APD staff in need.

Deming and Alexa
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Alexa reflects on the situation: 
“�When COVID hit, I heard the stress in everyone’s lives, but I particularly heard 

the stress in our nurses’ lives. Nurses were worried that if they had to be out 
for 14 days without pay, they might face losing their housing, or not being able 
to feed their families; this was a totally different reality than what most of the 
providers were facing. I’ve felt for years how wholly unjust income inequality 
is in the U.S. overall. It’s truly appalling. So, I thought that if my family and 
I could do something to shift the needle for APD staff during this critical 
time—and especially if we could leverage that effort by encouraging others in 
relatively secure financial positions to help—then that is what we wanted to do. 

Deming concurred: 

“�For us, APD is like a family; we feel so connected to it, and if we could do 
something to help the staff there, we were all for it.” 

And as a Vermont cow owner, Alexa says she values this metaphor: 
“�Money is like manure: it doesn’t do any good in piles, you have to spread it 

around!”



DONOR PROFILE

Dave & Ann Cioffi

For nearly three decades, 
Dave and Ann Cioffi have been 
supporting APD without ever 
missing a year. Many know Dave 
as the public face of the former 
Dartmouth Bookstore. Dave and 
Ann moved to Etna from the St. 
Albans, Vermont, area in 1972, 
and Dave became the bookstore’s 
general manager soon after. When 
he and Ann sold the business in 
2004, the Dartmouth Bookstore 
was the oldest bookstore in 
America to be continuously 
operated by the same family. 
Today, he remains active in various 
civic and volunteer capacities.
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“�We originally started supporting APD not 
because we personally were patients but 
because many of our employees at the 
bookstore used APD as their main source of 
health care. We decided that a percentage 
of our income should be donated locally, 
and we always had an affinity for health care; 
doctors were in our store all the time. I have 
a list of nonprofit organizations we support 
every year, and the health care ones are at 
the top of the list. 

   �We particularly like to support small hospitals 
like Alice Peck Day. I also like the fact that 
feisty Sue Mooney is still CEO there! She is a 
great leader and has a lot of knowledge. The 
Upper Valley needs little pearls like APD.”



Anonymous (21)
Pamela Abrahamson
Clayton and Elizabeth Adams 
James and Brooke Adler 
John Ajamie, MD 
Allan’s Vending Service, LLC
Susan W. Almy 
Amazon, Inc.
APD Gift Tree Shop 
APD Medical Staff
ARC Mechanical Contactors, Inc.
Harold and Audrey Armstrong 
Peter H. Armstrong 
Philip R. Arvidson
Jeremy and Sheilla Bachelder, MD
Lola F. Baldwin 
F. S. Ball
Cynthia R. Barrette 
Marilyn J. Bassett 
Virginia Beggs, APRN
Iris M. Berezin 
Sarah Berger

Ralph Bishop 
Blaktop, Inc.
Pete and Ruth Bleyler
George T. Blike, MD
Terry Boone and Karen Kayen 
Anne L. Boswell 
Richard S. Bower 
Kevin A. Braman
Caron and Eric Bronstein, MD
David Brooks and Meredith Jackson
Barbara H. Brown 
Peter and Mary Brown 
William and Phyllis Buck
Judson and Carol Burnham 
Charles Perkins and Linda Burroughs
The Jack and Dorothy Byrne Foundation 
James and Tanya Callan 
Anne C. Campbell
Janet Canillas 
Brenda A. Carter 
Anne B. Carter
Kathryn Chamberlin

David Churchill
David and Ann Cioffi 
Peter M. Clark
Stuart Close 
Susan Cohen 
Marjorie F. Cole 
Wendy Cole
David and Sally Cole 
Marguerite Collier
Jeanny and Phillip Collins, MD
Thomas H. Cormen 
David H. Crandall Jr.
Crowell Family Foundation
Gary Shepard and Karen Currier
Richard and Suzanne Cushing 
Leann Cushman 
Jere and Elena Daniell 
Dartmouth-Hitchcock Medical Center 
Stephen Decato and April Sanborn
Denise A. DeChant 
John and Jane DeGange
William and Katherine Demers

Our Donors

Charitable giving directly touches every area of APD. Individuals, businesses, and foundations 
continue to select APD as a beneficiary of their giving. This past year, 353 donors contributed 
$773,277—marking an outstanding 38% increase over the previous year. We are gratified by this 
support and the vote of confidence in APD that it represents.

 denotes 3+ years consecutive giving.       denotes APD medical staff.

THANK YOU FOR YOUR GENEROSITY



Jason and Kiki Densmore 
Dennis DeVaux 
Marisa and Julian Devlin 
Closey F. Dickey 
Reynaldo Dizon, PA-C
Harry G. Dorman 
Ashley Dowse
Margaret L. Drinker 
Verna L. Dunn
Paul and Krista Dunne 
Bruce Duthu and Hilde Ojibway
Bob and Shirley Eaton 
Patricia W. Eckels 
Lynn Eckhardt
Charles and Charlotte Faulkner 
Nancy Ferguson, MD
First Baptist Church of Lyme
Kyle Fisher
Merle and Kathleen Ford 
Andrew I. Forrest, MD
Foundation for Healthy Communities 
Four Seasons Sotheby’s International Realty
Guenther and Ute Frankenstein 
George and Susan Fraser 
Anne H. French
Conrad and Lea Frey 
Ernest H. Gallant 
Cadence Genereaux 
Geokon, Inc. 
Ralph Gibson
Harman Gill, MD
Tim Gilbert and Deborah Glazer, MD
Peter Glenshaw 
James Gold

Gillian Goodwin 
Richard Wallace and Ann Gormley, MD
Joanne Gradijan
Erich Osterberg and Laura Greer, MD
Clark and Happy Griffiths 
Walter Griggs, MD 
Terry Grigsby 
Robert and Devora Gronauer 
Richard Grossman & Elaine Warshell, Esq. 
Hanover Consumer Cooperative
John and Donna Harp
Mary E. Harrington
Michael and Andrea Harris 
William and Jill Hatch 
Marvel J. Hauger 
Joanne Hayes, APRN
Dorothy A. Herrick 
Geraldine J. Higgins 
Michael Kiess & Erika Hoffman-Kiess
Rick and Roney Hoffman 
Alexa R. Holleran, APRN
Romer and Deming Holleran
Demer Holleran
Lauren Holleran
Hamilton and Katherine Holt 
Florence E. Houde 
Jennifer Rybeck Houde and 

John Houde, MD
Ralph and Sandra Hough 
Anne Hudak
Hypertherm HOPE Foundation
IBM Corporation
Walter Jabs, Jr. 
John Jackson, CRNA & Kelly Burke, RN

Anne P. James
Oleonda Jameson Trust
Richard Jennings and Elizabeth Hanlon 
Bruce W. Johnstone
Robert Johnstone
Barbara H. Jones 
Ken Kalb and Nance Driscoll 
Julie L. Kalish
Carol P. Kelley 
Harry A. Kendrick
Edward and Mary Lynn Kerrigan 
The Kettering Family Foundation
Calvin and Joyce Knights 
Sara and Ronald Kobylenski 
Robert and Barbara Kohler 
Simo and Lena Korpela 
Austin and Betty Ann Kovacs 
Madeleine Kremzner and Tyler Brown 
Raymond and Maree Lagasse
Cindy LaHaye
Harry H. Lahaye
Deborah Lamson
Greg W. Lange 
Sydney Lea and Robin Barone 
Ledyard National Bank
Barbara Levenson
Tim Lin, MD
Elsa Lind
Peter Loescher, MD
Tracey Bach and Brian Lombardo, MD
Michael and Lynn Long 
Douglas and Jean Loudon 
Nancy C. Luebbert 
Elsa M. Luker 13



Reginald P. Lussier 
Michael Lynch, MD
W. Grant and Anne MacEwan 
Olive C. MacGregor 
Hulda Magnadottir, MD
Miriam Maguire
Jean B. Mallary 
Ernest and Sally Mas 
Mascoma Savings Bank 
Laurie Harding and Peter Mason, MD 
Margot McCaffrey 
Stuart and Carmen McCampbell 
Nina K. McCampbell, MD
Timothy and Phebe McCosker 
Pamela H. McCullough 
Kathryn J. McDonnell
Fiona McElwain 
Peter and Jane McLaughlin 
MedStream Anesthesia, PLLC
Mark E. Melendy 
Alfred and Dana Michalovic 
Carol L. Miller
Marie S. Miller 
Jeffrey Milroy
Tish Mooney and Susan Mooney, MD 
Susan Moore
Katherine Moore
Robert J. Moran 
Christine Morin
Evelyn V. Morse
Jean R. Moss
William N. Murphy
Henry and Amy Nachman
Tina Naimie 

Carol S. Nettleship 
Network for Good
New England Industries, Inc.
NH Department of Health & Human Services
Don and Sandra Noordsy 
Robert and Anita Norman 
Novo Nordisk
Samuel Ogden, MD
Omer & Bob’s
Jean N. O’Neil 
Francis and Joanne Oscadal 
Mary M. Oseid 
Patricia Parent
Richard Park
Henry and Barbara Payson 
Brett and Jan Peltzer 
Helen Pembricks
Donald and Abbie Penfield 
Michele A. Perkins
Judy and Joseph Phillips, MD
Harold J. Pikus, MD
Kelli C. Pippin 
Raymond and Betty Plante 
E. Steven and Jane Plumley 
Elizabeth Pollard 
Walter N. Pruiksma 
Megan Rae
Estate of Mr. Lemont Richardson
John and Cicely Richardson 
Anne L. Rideout
Frederic and Alice Riehl 
Brenan and Shari Riehl 
Ruth D. Riess 
Benjamin Silberfarb and Diane Riley, MD

Michael Ritondo, MD
Todd Roberts
Robert’s Auto Service
Scott W. Rodi, MD
Rick and Linda Roesch
Diane Roston, MD
John and Karen Rovick
Kenneth Rudd, MD
Leonard Rudolf, MD and Sylvie Rudolf, MD
Jeremy and Sally Rutter 
Charlotte J. Sanborn 
Emily D. Santaw 
Pauline and Richard Saunders, MD
Jean L. Sawyer
Susan Schad
John Scherding
John and Jill Schiffman 
Mark and Jennifer S. Schiffman 
Merle Schotanus
Robert and Phyllis Schultz 
Andrew Searle 
Raymond and Audrey Sears
Service Credit Union
Anne S. Segal 
J. Barrie and Pat Sellers 
George and Claudine Shadowens
Shaw’s Supermarket
Scott and Suzanne Shipman, MD
Lori A. Shipulski
Patricia A. Simonds
Helen Skeist
John and Constance Skewes 
Barbara G. Smith 
Earl E. Smith 



Wendell M. Smith 
Robert W. Smith
Barbara M. Sprague
Orson L. St. John, Jr. 
John and Margot Stephens, MD
Eleanor B. Stephenson
Carolyn R. Stone
Margaret and James Strickler, MD
Sunday Morning Big Book 
Anne C. Sutton
Clinton Swift and Bonnie Allard Swift 
Onita Connington and Vijay Thadani, MD 
Cynthia Thompson
Dennis and Ann Thron 
Pat Tilton
Ivan Tomek, MD
Patricia A. Townsend

Trumbull-Nelson Construction Co., Inc. 
Helen D. Tucker 
Andrew Tuthill and Susan Frankenstein 
Nancy Ulf 
Jean G. Ulman
Upper Valley Haven
Upper Valley Mask Makers 
Douglas Van Dalinda
Rebecca Van Dolah, PA-C
Carroll VanHooser
Dale C. Vidal, MD
Constantine G. Vlahakis 
John and Sally Wadsworth 
Paul and Lynn Waehler 
Elizabeth Walk
Stanley and Christine Wallace 
Zoe Hathorn Washburn

Clyde Watson
Beverly S. Weeks 
Dudley Weider
Lloyd L. Weinreb 
Charles J. Wheelan 
Phillip and Donna Wheeler 
Reeve Williams and Sandra Anderson 
Debra Williamson
Leslie and Douglas Williamson, MD 
Joan B. Wilson 
Martel and Margaret Wilson 
Robert D. Woods
Jeanne Woodward-Poor 
Harold and Maxine Wright 
James and Susan Wright 
Carl Yalicki 
Dorothy Yamashita

DONORS TO APD LIFECARE

We thank the supporters below whose generosity ensures that APD Lifecare continues to be a vibrant and financially healthy community.

Anonymous (1)
Peter H. Armstrong
Lola F. Baldwin

Burton M. Bickford 
Ralph Bishop
Kay Bloom
William and Phyllis Buck
Prof. J. Andrew Daubenspeck 
Ken Kalb and Nance Driscoll 
Hamilton and Katherine Holt 
Ellen Hubbell
Sharon Hughes Young 
Cynthia D. Jerome

Sara and Ronald Kobylenski 
Daniel and Louise Longnecker
Nancy C. Luebbert 
Mascoma Savings Bank 
Alfred and Dana Michalovic
Tish Mooney and Susan Mooney, MD
Robert and Phyllis Schultz 
Barbara J. Stowe
Patricia A. Townsend
Nancy Ulf 

We have carefully compiled this report in the hope of correctly listing all supporters. If there is an error, we apologize and ask that you please inform us. 15

LIFECARE
Dartmouth-Hitchcock Health



GIFTS IN HONOR

APD Medical Staff 
  Anne H. French 
  John Houde, MD 
  Michael Kiess 
  Michele A. Perkins
APD Women’s Care Center 
  Zoe Hathorn Washburn
Susannah Clark, MD 
  Evelyn V. Morse
Catherine Daniels, RN 
  Richard and Ann Park
Closey F. Dickey 
  Lola F. Baldwin
Lisa Furmanski, MD 
  Olive C. MacGregor
Sari Galanes, MD 
  Jean L. Sawyer

Harvest Hill Staff 
  Dorothy Yamashita
Deming Holleran 
  Alexa R. Holleran
John Houde, MD 
  Sydney Lea and Robin Barone
Nancy Loescher, RN 
  Peter Loescher, MD
Brian Lombardo, MD 
  Kelli C. Pippin
Michael Lynch, MD 
  Anne B. Carter
Hulda B. Magnadottir, MD 
  Deborah Lamson
Peter Mason, MD 
  Sara and Ronald Kobylenski

Joseph M. Phillips, MD 
  Lynn Eckhardt
Suzanne Shipman, MD 
  Evelyn V. Morse
Ivan Tomek, MD 
  Richard and Ann Park
Upper Valley Neurology 
Neurosurgery 
  Julie L. Kalish
Rebecca Van Dolah, PA-C 
  Sydney Lea and Robin Barone
Douglas E. Williamson, MD 
  Jill and John Schiffman 
  Debra Williamson
Matthew R. Wofford, MD 
  Robert D. Woods

The Homestead 
Society

Established in 1995, the 
Homestead Society recognizes 
those individuals who have 
made a bequest provision, life 
income gift, or other planned 
gift commitment to the hospital.
 

- Mrs. Patricia B. Brown
- Mrs. Closey F. Dickey
- Mr. and Mrs. Conrad F. Frey
- Mr. and Mrs. Ralph R. Hough Jr.
- Mr. and Mrs. Austin Kovacs
- Mr. and Mrs. Robert Z. Norman
- Ms. Terry A. Rousseau

GIFTS IN MEMORY

Esther S. Bickford 
  Burton M. Bickford
Channing T. Brown 
  Barbara H. Brown
George and Beatrice Brown 
  Dorothy A. Herrick
Thomas S. Brown 
  Walter C. Griggs
Douglas A. Cedeno, MD 
  Jeanne Woodward‑Poor
Frank Currier 
  Karen E. Currier Shepard

Elizabeth H. Decato 
  Stephen N. Decato
Louise James 
  Carol L. Miller
Bruce N. Johnstone 
  Roney Hoffman 
  Anne P. James 
  Richard S. Jennings 
  Bruce W. Johnstone 
  Robert Johnstone 
  Barbara H. Jones 
  Harry A. Kendrick 
  Mary Lynn Kerrigan 

  Ronald Kobylenski 
  Kathryn J. McDonnell 
  Henry Nachman 
  Wendell M. Smith 
  Upper Valley Haven
Maurice L. Kelley 
  Carol P. Kelley
Nancy Kipperman 
  Donald D. Noordsy
Maree A. Lagasse 
  Raymond A. Lagasse
Dennis M. McCullough, MD 
  Pamela H. McCullough

Kathy Quinn 
  Wendy Cole
John W. Ragle 
  David L. Cole
Hannah Schad 
  Susan Schad
Ruth Shepard 
  Karen E. Currier Shepard
Wayne J. Tucker 
  Helen D. Tucker
John Woodward‑Poor 
  Reeve C. Williams 
  Jeanne Woodward‑Poor



2019–20 Volunteers

Volunteers are a vital part of the APD community. We extend heartfelt thanks to each and every 
one of our volunteers for their contributions—their time, dedication, and kindness.

Judith Alger
Diane Andrews
Marjorie Aptakin
Mary Bailey
Arlene Bettigole
Betty Bonneau
Barbara Brown
Margaret Ann Campbell
Carol Campbell
Mary Campbell-Wenig
Brenda Carter
Dottie Connelly
Margaret Darrow
Karen Dennis
Carolyn Emmons
Kate Forbush
Ute Frankenstein
Cadence Genereaux
Barbara Gerstner
Claudia Gibson

Debbie Groveman
Mary Hamill
Anne Harms
Mary Harrington
Pamela Jenkins
Susan Johnson
Judy Jorgensen
Susan Karp
Alessandra LaFiandra
Janice Lahaye
Barbara Laro
Barbara Levenson
Bronwen Lewis
Elsa Lind
Irene MacArthur
Medora MacMeekin
Miriam Maguire
Cindi Mansell
Donna Matson
Maggie May

Beverly Metcalf
Susan Moretti
Dan Moriarty
Robin Naida
Helen Pembricks
Heather Roberts
Barbara Sargent
Linda Shemanske
Gary Shepard
Annie Silverstein
Gwenn Smith
Amy Stephens
Carolyn Stone
Mary Thibideau
Hetty Thomae
Pat Tilton
Cherrie Torrey
Susan Weeks
Cheryl Zindulka
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